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Minutes of the february 2, 2006
regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, February 2, 2006 at 8:30 a.m. at the Devlin Road Transfer Station Office Conference Room.  Chair Luce called the meeting to order at 8:43 a.m.
2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Mark Luce, Lori Luporini, and Jill Techel.  Gerald Davis was excused.
3.
Public Comment
Jed Christensen from the City of Napa thanked the Chuck Bowling and the Devlin Road Transfer Station staff for their efforts in helping with disposal of flood debris.
Bernard Krevet with the Friends of the Napa River addressed the Board to express his support of opening up access to the river through the landfill.
Barry Christian from the City of American Canyon (CAC) thanked Trent Cave and Chuck Bowling for facilitating a tour of the area around the landfill as part of Vallejo’s Flyway Festival.  The Friends of American Canyon hosted the tour.

Derek Crutchfield of the City of Vallejo asked whether the transfer station is planning to accept universal waste on an on-going basis in order to meet the new State requirements.  Greg Kelly of Napa County Recycling and Waste Services (NCRWS) answered that he and the Authority Manager are meeting today to discuss the issue.  Staff will report to the Board at the March meeting.

Kevin Miller from the City of Napa introduced the new staff member who came from Vallejo Garbage Service (VGS) to work with the City.
4.
ELECTIONS


Accepted nominations and elected Gerald Davis for Chair and Jill Techel for Vice-Chair.  LL-JT-GD-ML

x

5.
Consent Calendar

A.
Approval of Minutes
Staff requested approval of the November 10, 2005 special meeting minutes.
B.
SHAW ENVIRONMENTAL BUDGET TRANSFER
Staff requested approval and authorization for the Chair to sign a budget transfer in the amount of $66,997.40 to recognize the total expenses relative to a previously approved amendment to Agreement #04-13.
C.
UNCOLLECTIBLES

Staff requested approval to excuse accounts adding to a total of $1,417.79 from collections previously due to Devlin Road Transfer Station, primarily due to the inability to locate a responsible party for charges against the uncollectible accounts.

D. OAT HILL QUARRY APPRAISAL AGREEMENT
Staff requested approval and authorization for the Chair to sign Authority Agreement #05-17 with David J. Vargas Real Estate Appraisals to prepare an appraisal report for the Oat Hill Quarry in accordance with the Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practices for the sum of forty five hundred dollars ($4,500).

Approved Consent Calendar items A through D.  LL-ML-GD-JT


x
6.
Administrative Items

A.
ANNUAL FINANCIAL AUDIT

This item was continued to the March 2, 2006 regular meeting.  LL-ML-GD-JT

x
B.
HIGHLIGHTS 

Staff provided a summary of the highlights of the Authority activities for the prior year.  No action taken.
C.
MISSION STATEMENT REVIEW 
The mission statement comes from the formation agreement, and is used in the official statement for the bond documents. The Authority is moving towards more diversion programs, and must continue to consider how to develop cost-effective coordination processing transfer and disposal.  Staff has incorporated additional language demonstrating the Authority’s commitment to diversion goals.
Some costs are difficult to evaluate.  For example, the City of Vallejo is under pressure from the State to increase diversion numbers, and to that end have developed a construction and demolition (C&D) ordinance; it makes sense for the Authority to provide assistance in this effort.  At the same time, staff must consider whether changing the mission statement would require a change to the formation agreement, as well.

Barry Christian (a resident of the City of American Canyon) addressed the Board, saying he was hoping that the mission statement might be amended to address the idea of public recreation through the landfill.  The original agreement from 1982 between the State of California and American Canyon Development Corp. (the company that owned the landfill at the time) said that the landfill would revert to public open space once the landfill closed, and that the State reserved a public access easement.  Other landfills in the bay area have been turned into parks, and he offered to research it further if doing so would facilitate the process of creating public access.  Mr. Christian went on to say planning for and managing a park is very different than managing a landfill.  The process should be inclusive and collaborative, and the Authority does not appear to be designed to do so.
Trent Cave, the Authority Manager, commented that there is a big difference between “open space” and “park.”  In looking at the agreement between the State and private company, there is no indication that the landfill would be converted into a park; rather, the agreement is to create open space, meaning the land would not be developed.  And taking on recreation programs has never been a part of the Authority’s mission statement.  Mr. Cave also noted that there is a regulatory requirement for a 30 year post-care of the landfill, and even though there is no longer any heavy equipment at the landfill, it is still active.
Mathew Plate with the City of American Canyon (CAC) said that the City is also looking to the Authority to include language in the mission statement outlining how the open space permit condition from the State will be met, and how the Authority will open up the public trail easement in a timely fashion. The City has some concerns with being able to manage the property, and Mr. Plate feels the Authority has some responsibility in creating an open space area because of the permit condition.  He suggested the Authority locate a third party with whom to form a partnership.
Board member Jill Techel stated that the issue does not need to be in the mission statement for the Authority to fulfill the requirement.  A few years ago, the Board was willing to commit the funds to conduct a study on how to create public access through the landfill, and the CAC at that time declined.  The Authority is not the agency to take the lead on the issue, and will partner with the CAC in their efforts.

Board member Mark Luce noted that the Authority’s primary objective is to close the landfill safely.  Working with the other entities to optimize the future use of the property is also an objective, but is secondary to conducting a safe closure.  Even so, the Authority must look at the entire waste management system, including the member jurisdictions and the service area.
Mr. Christian stated he does not see how the safe closure of the landfill conflicts with public access.  He also noted that the permit requirement did not stipulate that the landfill must be closed before the public could access the area.  The public should be granted access, so long as it does not interfere with landfill operations or endanger the public safety.  The agreement says that public access shall not be unreasonably withheld.

Board member Lori Luporini requested that staff be conscientious in including the CAC in any future development of the landfill area.

Jed Christensen from the City of Napa suggested that in the second to last bullet of the mission statement staff include the word “mixed” to the sentence referring to construction and demolition materials.  He also suggested the addition of one more bullet point saying, “The Authority recognizes the need to work in coordination and not in competition with ongoing and future diversion efforts of member jurisdictions.”

Board member Mark Luce suggested that the second bullet point be shortened to say, “...To achieve this objective, it is necessary to consider the goals and objectives of the entire solid waste....”

Staff will work on another draft, and bring this item back to the Board at the March meeting.
Continued.
D.
DRTS ADVISORY COMMITTEE FORMATION
As staff continues to work on negotiations with Allied Waste for the new contract for future DRTS operations, staff will need to meet with selected Board members on occasion to receive feedback and direction.  For example, the Authority recently received a request from the Upper Valley Waste Management Agency to consider bringing waste up valley.

Staff is therefore requesting the formation of a Board ad hoc committee.  The primary purpose of the committee would be to assist in contract negotiations with Allied Waste, and the committee will dissolve once the new agreement is finalized.
Authorized the formation of an ad hoc advisory committee, and appointed two Board members (Gerald Davis and Jill Techel) to the committee to assist the Manager with issues pertaining to future potential transfer station operations and disposal sites.  ML-LL-GD-JT

x
E.
MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORTS
Pam Kindig presented the October through December 2005 monthly financial reports of the Authority.  No action taken.
7.
Facilities Business Items

A.
DRTS FINANCIAL REPORTS

Karen Dotson-Querin presented the October 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004 financial reports of the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS).  Central collections has been active in its collections process.  Revenues have shown a slight decrease, and the Auditor’s office will have a better idea of how fiscal year 2004/2005 compares within the next few months.
The cash shortage was rather large, mainly due to some activity that occurred in September, and staff is following up on to see if there was any impact in fiscal year 2004/2005.  Ms. Dotson-Querin will be scheduling an appointment with DRTS scale house staff to take make sure the daily cash is being correctly reconciled.
There were some instances of documents not being faxed in a timely manner to the Treasurer’s office which meant the Authority was shorted on interest.  Additionally, there were fifteen occasions where the Treasurer’s office itself did not report a deposit in a timely manner; the Auditor will also be investigating these instances.
The first six months of the 2004/2005 fiscal year DRTS audit have been completed, and are in the process of being reviewed by Ms. Dotson-Querin.  Staff will report back to the Board in the next month or two.

Approved and accepted the October 1, 2003 to June 30, 2004 reports of the Transfer Facility operations financial records.  ML-LL-GD-JT

x

B.
ACSL PUBLIC ACCESS

In 1980 the American Canyon Development Corp. (ACDC) and the Resource Agency of California (State) entered into an agreement balancing both the need to protect the wetlands and other environmental values for future generations, and the need to provide solid waste disposal for the Napa-Vallejo area.  The ACDC had a lot of acreage, and the agreement gave the State 170 acres of mitigation land, resolving any concerns the State may have had with continuing landfill operations.
The agreement did provide for a non-exclusive public access route to the river in the area of the disposal operations and to the mitigation lands, and described where the access should be.  The agreement also stipulated that in no case shall the public be permitted to cross the site until the ACDC and the State agreed this may be accomplished in a manner deemed safe and reasonable for both the public and the company.
After the original 1980 agreement, there was some dispute, and compromised settlement  was made in 1982 that further defined the provisions in the 1980 agreement.  The provisions included a description and conveyance of a 25 foot non-motorized exclusive public access easement to the State.  No public access would be formally exercised by the State until the State and the ACDC mutually agreed that such access would not impose an unacceptable risk to members of the public or unduly interfere with the landfill operations.  The Authority assumed the agreement when it acquired the landfill in 1993, thereby assuming all of the requirements and responsibilities of the ACDC.
The easement exists for the State, and has since 1982.  There have never been any discussions between the State and either the Authority or the ACDC as to whether it is safe for the public to enter the landfill. 
The Authority is mostly concerned with the public having access to the top of the landfill.  The Authority has invested in wells and pumps and lines, and did not design the area to become a park, but rather an open space.  Therefore, if the State opens up that easement, a fence may be constructed to prevent access to the top of the landfill.

Board member Lori Luporini suggested that the existing gate simply be rotated 90°.  There is already a fence in existence, but staff noted the fence does not extend the length of the easement.  Ms. Luporini also suggested the Authority enter into an agreement with the City of American Canyon to move the gate and fencing so it would cover the length, but staff pointed out that the area is in the State’s easement.  The City of American Canyon could approach the State to open up the easement, and could construct the fencing.  Also, the Authority still must consider the tenant, and no motorized vehicles would be able to use it because it is a non-motorized easement.  Mathew Plate of the City of American Canyon noted that the fence on the right-hand side of the road (which goes along the property line) is under water, and so could not be used as suggested.

Barry Christian, a resident of the City of American Canyon, noted that the copy of the agreement that he received from the State said that the Authority should provide a non-exclusive route for public access to the river in the area of the disposal operations and to the mitigation lands.  Staff noted that the language was from the 1980 agreement; in the 1982 agreement, the easement was granted to the State.
Board member Jill Techel said that perhaps the Open Space District would be the natural entity to assist in getting the easement.  Mr. Plate said that the City’s Open Space Committee and the County’s Parks Committee are looking at forming a Parks Department or Parks District.  John Woodbury is the County lead for that, but he was not able to make it to the meeting today.  There is a possibility of an election in November to form the Parks District of the Napa County Board of Supervisors decides to do so.  Authority Manager Trent Cave said he had spoken with John Woodbury, and will be talking with him again after this meeting.
Board member Mark Luce noted that the Authority is not a parks district, but more importantly, the landfill is not safe at this time for public access, and it is not the Authority’s responsibility to make it safe for public access.  The Board would be happy to relinquish its use should the State open its easement.  Mr. Christian suggested the Authority does have some responsibility for making the landfill safe, as the agreement stipulates the State and the Authority would have to mutually agree it is safe; until such a time, either party could indefinitely hold up the easement.
Staff will bring this item back to the Board at the March 2, 2006 regular meeting.  No action taken.

8.
Other Business Items

A.
MANAGER'S REPORT
The landfill flooded during the recent heavy rains.  In the past, the Authority has been able to rely upon a State Lands levee to protect the landfill from flooding, but that levee has been deteriorating.  The Authority will, therefore, need to raise its own levee to protect the landfill from high water and from the river.  The Authority Manager has been talking to the County Emergency Coordinator about possibly obtaining FEMA funds to do the levee work.
The daily volumes at the transfer station increased because of the flood debris, and the Authority had to modify the hours of operation.  Staff was granted an emergency waiver to those conditions from the State.  The transfer station did open a little early to accommodate the drop boxes from the City of Napa, but there really were no major problems, and everyone worked well together.

The Authority has received approval from the State of the modifications to the reclamation plan.  The Authority’s consultants are working on as built plans to provide to the State.  Once the Authority receives final approval, the quarry will no longer be regulated by State Mines & Geology.

The Authority Manager continues to attend the project meetings for the Oat Hill Master Plan.  The major concerns seem to be the airport compatibility and water availability.  The environmental impact report is being written, and will address those two critical items.  Also, the Authority has retained an appraiser to give us an updated appraisal of the quarry, which should be ready within the next six weeks.

The closure work is almost completed.  Some storage tanks need to come in, which will complete the leachate holding system, and improve the leachate management.  Currently, leachate is still being trucked to Vallejo.  Until the tank farm and the sampling station are fully installed, the leachate transmission line cannot be used.

The Authority received a request for access for a tour around the landfill for the Flyway Festival.  The Festival named the Authority as an additionally insured on their insurance policy, which allowed the Authority to grant the access for that day.  There have been issues with trespassing on the top of the landfill, and at least one instance of theft in the last 60 days.

Staff is waiting for four dry days in a row for the microturbine project work to continue.  Once the system is on line, the Authority will be able to get some money from the City of American Canyon and from the grant.
The Authority participated with the Solid Waste Association of North America (SWANA) on an amicus brief to the new rules for research and development guidelines, specifically relating to the field of bioreactor landfills.  The petition was rejected by the U.S. Appeals Court, and SWANA is taking another petition to the Supreme Court.

There is a new bill, SB 420, which deals with procurement issues.  The State is looking at the rules to make sure that recycled products are part of the procurement process.

No action taken.
B.
REPORTS FROM JURISDICTIONS

DISCUSSION ITEM: Reports of current information relative to the Authority by the member jurisdictions:

i.
Vallejo:  Staff is working on a review of the construction and demolition (C&D) ordinance to assess how it is working.  For the most part, the ordinance is proving to be very effective, and will only improve with time and experience.  The annual Christmas tree recycling just finished, and brought in approximately 40 tons of material.  This year’s universal waste event will be on April 22nd, and will include tires.
ii.
Napa City:  The flood recovery was very quick.  The garbage company turned around 225 debris boxes, which came to around 1,075 tons of material, not including that from Public Works.  There are still some issues with the transition to the new garbage service company, specifically with the billing.  This year’s Christmas tree recycling produced approximately 52 tons of material.  The coordination with the Boy Scouts has proved to be very important.  The electronic waste coupons for the June free event went out in the mail, and there is a possibility for a tire grant amnesty event again this year.  The composting program notices just went out in the mail.  The C&D program is working well with self-haulers, but staff still wants to work more with the franchisees.
iii.
Napa County:  The rates were raised up valley, and the public seems to be responding fine.  The County is working on a large venue grant for recycling in coordination with the City of Napa.  The five-year review of the County-wide Integrated Waste Management Plan has begun.  A local task force is being formed, comprised of representatives from jurisdictions, to determine whether any changes need to be made to the plan.
iv.
American Canyon:  The City’s first recycling guide has been published in Solano County’s phonebook.  Vallejo Garbage Service (VGS) sponsored the tab for the guide.  The City distributed a bulky item coupon this month in the VGS billing mail-out.  A couple of debris boxes went out for the flood.  Pam Konoval introduced Fred Simonson, who is the new superintendent for Public Works.  The City would also like to be involved in at least one of the electronic waste events.
No action taken.
C.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS' COMMENTS
Lori Luporini announced that she is resigning from the City of American Canyon City Council, effective February 3, 2006, which also means that she will no longer be a member of the Authority’s Board of Directors.

No action taken.
D.
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
No action taken.

9.
CLOSED SESSION
Conference with Legal Counsel: Anticipated Litigation
Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Government Code Section 54956.9: (one case)
No reportable action.

10.
Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 10:28 a.m.

	AYES:
	

	NOES:
	

	ABSTAIN:
	

	ABSENT:
	

	By:
	

	
	ATTEST: Jill Pahl, Secretary of the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority


KEY

Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; ML = Mark Luce; LL = Lori Luporini; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





